
Minutes of the Davis Democratic Club Board Meeting
Tuesday January 9, 2024

Place: Stphen Souza 2424 Rodin Place
Davis, CA  95616
 
Meeting called to order at 7:00 PM by President Stephen Souza

Quorum was 8 board members 

Members Present: 8 board members were present at the beginning of the meeting.

President Stephen Souza Present
Vice President  Rick Gonzales - Present

Treasurer  Ameer Alsawaf Present
Recording Secretary G Richard Yamagata Present
Corresponding Secretary & Publicity Absemt
Membership Chair  Gary Hopkins
Newsletter Editor  Absent
Past President Bob Bockwinkel Present
Board Members present: Jan Agee, Bob Marr,  
Ex-Officio present: Aiden Ledbetter arrived when the public speaker arrived at the meeting, so we had a total of 9 board members at this meeting once he arrived.

The by-laws state that an individual cannot miss 3 meetings in a row.  It also states that a person cannot miss 3 meetings in a 5 meeting reporting period.  This is to prevent members from showing up every other meeting or 50% of the time.  

Board Members absent:  Giles Giovinazzi, Carl Schmid
Ex-Officio members absent:  Jim Provenza and Bill Julian, Linda Deos is taking a sabbatical as YCDP chair, since she is running for Davis City Council
There was 1 guest present.  -- ChuckWhite  present.  
A quorum is 5  board members.  A Quorum was present at the meeting with 8 board members attending at the beginning of the meeting and 10 board members at end of this meeting.
AGENDA

The agenda was presented to the board by the President, Stephen Souza.  
MOTION 

Bob Bockwinkel made the motion for the agenda to be approved.  Gary Hopkins seconded the motion.   
VOTE

The agenda was approved with no objection and it passed unanimously.  8 ayes and 0 nayes

PUBLIC COMMENT
There was one member from the public, Chuck White.  He will address the board later under board membership.  

COMMUNICATIONS

From the public, Hiram Johnson wished to address the board.

The school board member Hiram Johnson wished to address the board.  He presented for the renewal of the Parcel Tax, measure N, that has been renewed since passed for past 40 years.  He presented because it needs a 2/3rds vote to pass.  It has only been defeated once in the last 40 years.  He urged the board to vote for the DJUSD Parcel Tax.   He answered various questions and he was scheduled to speak at the Davis Progressive Business Exchange.  This parcel tax has no sunset, because it has passed except one time and it costs $259,000 to place it on the balance.  There is an inflation clause the the board can raise the tax each year according the cost of living index.    The board did not want to endorse the ballot measure because of controversy amongst the members.
MINUTES

The minutes were distributed by e-mail.  Jan was unable to open the minutes.  The minutes are up on the server and you need the 2019 version of Word to open them.
MOTION

A motion to approve the minutes was made by Bob Bockwinkel.  The motion was seconded by Gary Hopkins.

VOTE

There were 8 ayes and two abstentions.   The minutes were passed as published.
REPORTS

COLLEGE CAMPUS DEMS Report 
Aiden was present and he reported that the month of December was busy with the group volunteering at the DDC Holiday Party .  The group was on Christmas break from school, buth they were busy.  Sent 8 people to to canvas for the state assembly candidate for the 7th district, Porsche Middleton.   They hosted a rock painting event to register to vote and take a break for finals.  They supported a 2 by 2 by 2 for housing in Yolo County.  They want to get student representation on that committee.  This is a commission that meets with representative for the community, the University, City of Davis and the County of Yolo.  He reported that they made headway and show have student representation at future meetings. 
YCDP and SISTER DISTRICT/INDIVISIBLE YOLO
Linda Deos was present at this meeting, She arrived at this time.
Norbie Kumagai.was at the Davis City Council meeting.  They were voting on the issue of a ceasefire advisory measure in Gaza.
Linda stated that there was not a meeting in December of the YCDP.  She also stated that she had resigned from the chair of the YCDP, since she was running for the Davis City Council for District 2 in Davis.  

She stated that the Convention for the Democratic Party is open for candidates  to run to represent Presidential candidates.  The future Chair will send out notifications for the caucuses to elect the representatives to the convention.  

TREASURERS REPORT

The treasurer Ameer Alsawaf gave the report.  The total balance as of 12/31/23 was $24,206.39 (Fed 19,568.16 & St $4,638.23). During December, we received $1,635 Cash & checks, and $946 Act Blue, with total expenses of $368.78. Also, an in-kinds  donations of  $1,499,06 (Stephen Souza $1300, Rick Gonzales $58, & Richard Yamagata $141.06) which covered the Xmas Party expenses/rent.  So far in January 24, we received $100 ck + $26 Act Blue, that makes our total balance as of today $24,332.39.  President Stephen  Souza stated that going into the holiday party, things are coming along nicely.  
COMMITTEE REPORTS 

BOARD MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE
Stephen Souza announced that Nj Mvondo resigned from the board.  She stated that she did not have the time to give to board activities.  One of the board members stated that she felt that some people were hostile or disrespectful to her.  G Richard Yamagata stated that he felt that if that was the case, she misinterpreted what he was trying to say to her.  She wanted to have more General Meetings for the club.  He kept trying to tell her that the DDC bylaws state that the club will have 10 general meeting events per year.  The club barely has 4 events.  So, the club should support more general meetings.  But, G Richard thought that she took this as a complaint or criticism against her efforts.  Bob Bockwinkel stated that he felt that she had expectations of the club to be a Democracy club, encouraging people that were new voters to interact and express political opinions.  Since the club only tries to elect Democrats to public office, she probably felt the club was not fulfilling her or new voter needs.
Bob Bockwinke l introduced  Chuck White for board inclusion.  Chuck once again stated that he is most interested in getting out the vote in Nevada and has participated in Reno and Sparks in canvassing and walking for the Democrats running for congress.  Bob once again stated that Chuck has a rental in Lake Tahoe, which could be made available to students and club members that want to canvass precincts in Nevada.  But Chuck stated that you need to reserve the unit months ahead of time to schedule when the unit is available.  He also stated that if you are really interested in walking precincts, it is more time effective to rent a room in the town in Nevada that you are walking the precincts.   This makes up for the 2 hour or more drive to the precincts from Lake Tahoe to the locations in urban Nevada like Reno, Sparkes and Las Vegas.  Chuck re-iterated that it is easy find motel roommates with the online sites where you can find fellow precinct walkers to share a room with  In the end, there was no vote and Chuck did not join the  DDC board.  
MEMBERSHIP

Gary Hopkins reported that the club currently has 164 family units and 230 individual members.  He expects to start the new year with the big push for renewals in membership.   

Gary stated that he looked at Act Blue for making forms for events to collect money.  He stated that there are templates and someone just has to customize them for the events.  

Also, the Newsletter will no longer be mailed.  There were only two people that contacted Gary, that still need to have the newsletter mailed to them.   If anyone objects else needs a printed newsletter, the people should contact the board [Bob Bockwinkel at 530-848-8634 or G Richard Yamagata at yamagata@dcn.org of Stephen Souza at sasouza55@gmail.com]. . 
Gary discussed that we need a way to email people to let them know that their membership is due.  Gary stated that there must be e-mail programs that are out there where you can use a mailing list to mail out individual customized e-mails to individuals.  Also, Chuck White also stated that there are e-mail programs out there.  G Richard Yamagata explained that the current e-mail program just mass e-mails people and gets around the SPAM limitation imposed by e-mail servers.  G Richard Yamagata explained that for a while, Google was blocking club e-mail because of complaints by some members to GMail that they were receiving SPAM.  This has since been resolved.  Also Gary stated that he guaranteed that there were Davis Democratic Club members that were not in the mailing list.  G Richard Yamagata stated that was patently absurd, because there are over 400 people on the e-mail list and all those e-mail addresses were collected when they filled out the application form, and paid their dues.  If the e-mail addresses are missing, they either did not submit an e-mail address or the membership chair did not send in the e-mail address.  The e-mail addresses have been coming from the membership chair and since there are only 230 dues paying members, and over 400 in the e-mail address, it is clear that we have people that are not dues paying members on that mailing list.    Chuck White said that he would examine our current emailing list system and propose a system at a future meeting.  He stated that he would meet with G Richard Yamagata to discuss the current e-mail list software that is currently being used. 
NEWSLETTER 

Carl Schmid had an excused absence for this meeting.  Stephen Souza explained that all we have to do is make sure that the slate of officers be published in the newsletter before the next meeting.  It was suggested that we put in the next newsletter a piece urging club members for the Davis Parcel Tax.  No one was tasked with contacting Carl Schmid about this and time is short for the March election.
GENERAL MEETINGS 
President Stephen Souza stated that there is not enough time to plan a Love Your Electeds event this year, so the club is cancelling this event.  The next event will be a May Champagne Brunch.   There will be more planning at future meetings.  Also, we are having the election meeting in March.  Stephen expects this meeting to be partly held on Zoom, so no public gathering with food. 
ON GOING BUSINESS

WEBSITE AND SOCIAL MEDIA  
FACEBOOK
Nothing new to report.

TWITTER or X.COM

G Richard Yamagata reported that the number of followers continue to increase and the DDC online at X is firmly Blue Wave and supports the Biden-Harris ticket.  We currently are at 5978 plus followers..

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

There was no unfinished business.
KUDOS
President Stephen Souza gave kudos to all that made it to this meeting on Zoom.   He also gave Kudos to Rick for his efforts at supporting the Holiday Party an for brining the guest public speaker to the meeting tonight.  He also encouraged people to attend the ProBizExchange meeting to hear more about the parcel tax.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

No public events announced at meeting which are occurring in the new year 2024..  
FUTURE MEETINGS

The next meeting is February 13, 2024 and will be a hybrid meeting at the home of Stephen and Robin Souza and on Zoom.

MOTION TO ADJOURN

Bob Bockwinkel made the motion to adjourn, which was seconded by Bob Marr.  The board voted to adjourn with no objections. The meeting adjourned at 8:12 PM.

Minutes respectfully submitted by G Richard Yamagata 6:57AM February 12, 2024.


